## **CABINET**

#### THURSDAY, 30 APRIL 2020

PRESENT: Councillors David Cannon, Andrew Johnson (Chairman), David Coppinger, Samantha Rayner, Stuart Carroll (Vice-Chairman), David Hilton, Gerry Clark, Donna Stimson and Ross McWilliams

Also in attendance: Councillors Werner, Price, Baldwin, Brar, Del Campo, Davies, Hassler, Hill, Tisi, Taylor, Bhangra, Sharpe, Jones, Bateson and Bowden.

Officers: Duncan Sharkey, Russell O'Keefe, Kevin McDaniel, Louisa Dean, Adel Taylor, Nikki Craig, Hilary Hall, Mark Beeley and David Cook.

### APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies received.

### **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

There were no declarations of interest received.

#### **MINUTES**

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the Part I minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2020 were approved.

#### **APPOINTMENTS**

None

### FORWARD PLAN

Cabinet considered the contents of the Forward Plan for the next four months and noted the changes made since last published including the following amendments:

- Highways Transport and Investment Programme to be added to May 2020 Cabinet.
- The Asset Management Plan and Homeliness Strategy Action Plan Update both move from May 202 to June 2020 Cabinet.

#### CABINET MEMBERS' REPORTS

### A) CHILDREN'S CENTRES CONSULTATION RESULTS - FAMILY HUBS

Cabinet considered the report regarding the remodelling of the early help services - Children's Centre, Youth services and Family Resilience Teams into a integrated Family Hub model.

The Deputy Chairman of Cabinet, Adult Social Care, Children's Services, Health and Mental Health informed that it was important to be able to bring this paper for full discussion at Cabinet for transparency and that he had also attended a Members briefing session at the request of the Chairman of the Adults, Children and Health Overview & Scrutiny Panel.

Cabinet were informed that the purpose of the report was the remodelling of the services to focus resources to work with the most vulnerable children, young people and families in

RBWM who most need the help, thus strengthening families and reducing demand for statutory services.

The recommendations being proposed in the report were in line with the government's Life Chances agenda and All Party Parliamentary Group report on the future of Children's Centre's. There had also been a 12 week consultation period with the vast majority of residents supporting one to one support. The report sets out the proposed changes in light of the consultation results to deliver integrated family hubs.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement informed Cabinet that there had been an extensive social media campaign during the consultation period to encourage people to take part. There had been 501 respondents to the consultation, which compared well to Buckinghamshire that was a much larger population and had 752 responses to their consultation. There had also been a number of staff workshops to enable the staff to feedback. He confirmed that both Lead Members had also visited the hubs and youth centres.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement also informed that the briefing session held for Members earlier this week had also been very useful and he made reference to comments made by Cllr Story regarding the provision of services in South Ascot, as concerns had been raised amongst some residents there that they may find it difficult to access services because the nearest hub would be in Windsor, his comments would be taken on board and it was noted that the health visiting service would remain in Ascot as well as home visits. Attention was also brought to the useful comments made by Cllr C Da Costa about remote and digital working as well as the importance of being service focused and not building focused.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement also mentioned the importance of having targeted services with the paper also showing how a number of organisations would be working together.

The Director of Children's Services addressed Cabinet and reiterated the importance of the consultation results that were summarised with the report and contained as appendix 2. Consultation had been undertaken online, 10% of results from paper respondents and focus groups had been held. The majority said that the focus should be on one to one support focusing on families in crises. With over two thirds of respondents not having any strong views against the proposals this gave us a strong mandate.

The Director informed that the Health Visiting Service continued to remain a critically essential service and thus the offer of 5 visits for new-born to 2 years old for family visits would remain in place. It was proposed to have two family hubs, one in Windsor and the other in Maidenhead that would help deliver outreach services. The current national lockdown had shown how delivering services to people's homes on request had been effective. This also demonstrated how we could make a difference in a time of need to those who need help the most. Section three of the report talked about how the proposals would enable us to focus our provision on the families that need the support the most and respond more quickly. The proposals would also release funding from buildings as well as giving an opportunity to transform the role of officers to create better resilience, more flexibility and higher skilled roles.

The recent C-19 crisis had demonstrated how strong our community groups were. The proposals would allow greater support to such groups with staff being able to go on location to help and train.

The Chairman thanked the Lead Members and officers for their work on this report and for their innovative approach. He opened questioned / comments to Cabinet followed by other Members in attendance.

The Deputy Leader of the Council, Resident and Leisure Services, HR, IT, Legal, Performance Management and Windsor said that this was a very strong report and the current

national situation showed the importance to being able to help those who need it in our society. We need to be more agile to be there to support our young people. She asked what were the services doing whilst the centres were closed and that it was important that we retained the Poppies Children's Centre as it was an asset in supporting army personnel.

The Deputy Chairman of Cabinet, Adult Social Care, Children's Services, Health and Mental Health replied that he agreed that Poppies was an important centre that he had visited, it was important to retain an excellent relationship with our armed forces. The Director also responded that with regards to C-19 some resources had been realigned to the Health Services for specific help, made videos to provide support, helped parents who were at home and Baby Bank items had been delivered by staff just to name a few activities staff had undertaken.

The Lead Member for Finance and Ascot reported that and that the briefing to Members had been valuable as was the equalities impact assessment that he had also read. Similar models had successfully been introduced by other authorities and during C-19 staff had been able to respond on a one to one basis with those in need. There had been no waiting lists and targeted support had been provided. He asked about the 50% reduction in parenting services with no loss of staff and was informed that this would be a 50% reduction in universal services but with an increase in targeted support.

The Lead Member for Environmental Services, Climate Change, Sustainability, Parks and Countryside said that when you have a new born child it can affect your self-esteem and you may not be up to going to a universal setting so being able to be seen at home could be beneficial. With regards to those who had responded via hard copies it was important to bear them in mind when communicating with the public, we need to make sure we reach those in need.

The Deputy Chairman of Cabinet, Adult Social Care, Children's Services, Health and Mental Health replied that he had given thought to how to communicate with those who did not have access to digital means. There had also been a need to re-focus how we communicated with residents during the current lockdown period.

Cllr Del Campo referred to the all parliamentary reports, which this report was based upon, and said there were some contradictions such as maintaining universal provision wherever possible, that direct support could stigmatise families as failing and that universal provision often allowed staff to identify more complex issues at an early stage such as mental health that did not discriminate against wealth or location.

She went on to say that there was also alcohol and substance misuse as well as domestic abuse that did not discriminate. Heard about focusing on families in crises but this report talks about early intervention this linked back to providing universal services. There were many hidden challenges that families faced that they did not always ask for help and could go undetected without universal support. She was worried about people falling though the gaps. Liberal Democrats participating in the all-party report would not have supported the closure of children centres or making people redundant, they would have rather enhanced services at centres. At the briefing meeting she said they were told of the need to make savings of £600,000, this was not the aim of the all-party group to support cuts. How did the all-party report map what was proposed tonight.

The Deputy Chairman of Cabinet, Adult Social Care, Children's Services, Health and Mental Health replied that the reason why there was a savings target mentioned was that they had looked at what the service would look like and out of that there were savings. The first time this remodelling was looked at was around 2018/2019 following the children's commissioners advice and all party report. It was incorrect to say we were doing this to save money it was to provide targeted support. The £600,000 saving was mentioned at the start of the briefing session but this was as a result of the re-design. With regards to the all-party report it was correct to say that it had many different layers and it was important to use evidence based

decisions such as the public consultation. It was not proposed to cut all universal services as areas such as health care visits remained. He also made reference to other areas that were commissioned such as DASH that should not be forgotten when protecting the vulnerable residents.

The Director for Children's Services informed that if we look at the statistics of the referrals we get into early help at the moment the vast majority of them come through schools and nursery settings. We get very few from universal services run via children's services. Community groups would also be trained into spotting any issues and we also had our health visitors. Proportional universal provision was important but it was not to be supplied just by the council and we did support community groups. It was also important to maintain our health service and support services protecting people from domestic abuse and mental health. We could monitor referrals from the different groups to see if we were successful.

Cllr Del Campo mentioned that with regards to the health visitor visits she had only received one and thus can we guarantee five visits. In response she was informed that over the last two years, after health visitors had come under the council, 100% of those families that we were aware of were offered visits. About three out of ten families declined visits as they felt they were not needed. It was also important to triangulate those that we are worried about with other services to try and make sure they are supported.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement wanted to address the question of what came first the savings target or the transformation of the service. The Lead Member had requested and cabinet agreed to postpone any paper to make sure that service provision was in line with the key principles mentioned at the front of the report and what was wanted. Subsequently it became apparent that savings were what we see in the paper today. Savings were not set first but we look at transformation to deliver services in a targeted way and saving come out of this.

Cllr Werner mentioned that the savings first appeared two years ago in plans for transforming Children's Services. He raised concern that the proposals would adversely impact on young people and new residents. When looking at savings the impact on our residents is forgotten. He mentioned that when he was a new parent the universal services provided were very important and that removing these to waiting until families were in crises was not an approach he could support.

Cllr Werner also raised concern about the location of the proposed changes, there was no evidence of a review of walking routes, bus routes or why there should be a north south location in Maidenhead or an east west location of centres. He asked why it was proposed to close the Pinkneys Green Youth Centre when it was the second most popular centre and had been there since the estate had opened, he felt that attendance had dropped as services provided had been reduced.

Cllr Werner also said he had visited a youth centre and had received negative comments from staff about the proposals, he felt universal services should be kept and youth centres should be kept open. He made reference to the group Theresa May called JAMS (just about managing) as they could be impacted.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement said that Pinkneys Green services could be accessed at the Riverside Centre and that both centre were close by. He reiterated the point made by Cllr C Da Costa at the briefing session that we should be looking at targeted services and not buildings. He also mentioned that at the Pinkneys Green Youth Centre the average weekly attendance was zero to three residents therefore the building was no longer required. After being part of the focus group he did not believe staff were afraid to give their views.

The Director said that with regards to the Pinkneys Green Youth Centre looking back a year there were about five to ten young people each week this had fallen to zro to three even

though there was exactly the same offer. With regards to staff he said there would naturally be some concern about any changes but he had an open door policy if staff wished to raise anything with him.

Cllr Price said that there were two areas she wished to comment on; the Equality impact assessment and the consultation. She was concerned that the report had been presented without comments from the head of law especially as there was currently a judicial review against the council. With regards to the equality impact assessment she felt that the format was more detailed than previously presented and was produced by Achieving For Children, which nevertheless should follow the the RBWM policy. She felt that this appeared to more of a poverty impact assessment rather than an equality one, which is a legal requirement. She mentioned that under nearly every one of the protected characteristics it says there was no data and assumptions were made, and asked if it would not have been more prudent to collected such date before proceeding with the assessment, and that the final decision was to be taken by the Council, whilst it appeared to be taken by Cabinet. She highlighted two of the characteristics, age and gender; one was the impact that young people would no longer access the services when centres were closed which was shown as a positive where logically this should be a negative. The second was that under gender it said that the changes would have a bigger impact on females and again this was said to be a positive which again seemed wrong. She was also not clear if this was a full stage two assessment (referring to the RBWM 2018 approved policy on assessment and compliance) and said it should have been submitted to law and governance for review and advice. If it was had they confirmed legal obligations had been met. If it was a stage one assessment she asked what changes had been made due to the assessment. She was concerned if the correct legal process had been followed.

With regards to consultation Cllr Price said she had attended one of the focus groups and was informed that they had to save £600,000 and this consultation was about finding the best way of doing this. They were also informed that some staff had left the authority as they were expecting redundancies and after leaving the positions were not filled, and thus the current service was already being scaled back. . It was also not clear if groups, such as the Disability Access Forum, had been actively approached. Do we know of the fifteen stakeholders who had responded, who they were and if they were representative of the diverse groups in the borough. She also feared that with the C-19 situation how realistic it was to have other groups providing support when they would be affected by the crises. Is it wise to proceed with this scale of cuts when the number of young people in need may increase. She mentioned the map had been useful and wanted to know that areas such as Horton, as an area of multiple deprivation, would be supported. The Director said the Cllr Price was correct that the assessment had been undertaken by AFC and said that it had been reviewed by their legal services. It had been circulated to RBWM colleagues late last week to enable this meeting to take place, comments had been received and that he would look at them and come back to her about the areas she had raised. It was hard to provide data on universal services that had been provided as these had not always been recorded so they looked at the consultation results.

The Director said the Cllr Price was correct that the assessment had been undertaken by AFC and said that it had been reviewed by their legal services. It had been circulated to RBWM colleagues late last week to enable this meeting to take place, comments had been received and that he would look at them and come back to her about the areas she had raised. It was hard to provide data on universal services that had been provided as these had not always been recorded so they looked at the consultation results.

Cllr Baldwin was concerned about the lawfulness of the consultation in section five the reports say gunning selectively and leaves out more telling guidance. The report says the consultation should be taken an the formative stages. But we know that proposals were first considered in 2016 and that Cllr Carroll although not then the Lead Member had been present. It could be seen that the consultation had been taken after the decision had already been made. Cllr Baldwin quoted statutory guidance that said all those who could be affected should be consulted. He raised concern that only 32% were in favour of the proposals and

this was not, as mentioned earlier a strong mandate. The Director corrected and said that 32% had said they were against it and this gave the strong mandate.

The Lead Member for Housing, Communications and Youth Engagement reiterated to the opposition what he had previously said about the paper being delayed to review service provision and it was out of this that savings were identified.

Cllr Bhangra agreed that this was a good report and asked if the schools in Boyne Hill would be used. He was informed that the Lead Member had held discussions with the two schools and that as a whole schools were supportive of the proposals.

Cllr Tisi asked how the redundancies were made up and that she had heard that 20 health care visitors would be loosing their jobs and that health visitors were picking up the slack with early intervention. The Director replied that there were no redundancies for health visitors, the service was crucial to the provision discussed at this meeting. There would be a review of positions as part of the process undertaken by AFC. There would be 11 FTE redundancies and it was hoped that they could be relocated within AFC or the Council.

Cllr Jones reiterated that saving proposals had been identified 2 years ago. She asked how we would monitor that we were serving the same number of people coming through the system especially from pre-school settings if there is reduced universal provision. How would we monitor we are getting referrals through. In reply she was informed that we would have a single referral system and thus a clearer view of those being referred. It would be harder to pick up those families that receive smaller interventions, such as a 10 minute conversation that are happening with other groups.

The Deputy Chairman of Cabinet, Adult Social Care, Children's Services, Health and Mental Health said that in terms of the savings put down we must be clear that when he became Lead Member in 2019 the decision was taken to defer process of bring through any kind of saving target at all as he wanted to be clear about the area. The point of the paper is targeting the most vulnerable, how we can better connect and use our resources.

As the meeting was taking part virtually the clerk asked each Cabinet Member to confirm that they had heard the debate and had no connectivity problems and then to stat if they were for, against or wished to abstain. All Cabinet Members confirmed that they had heard the debate and that they supported the recommendations.

### Resolved unanimously: that Cabinet notes the report and:

- i) Agrees to a remodelling of Family Resilience Services, Children's Centres and Youth Services to a "Family Hub" model (see appendix 1-diagram of the proposed Integrated Family Hub model).
- li) Agrees to the prioritising of services for children, young people and families most in need as set out in 3.3 and 3.4.

# LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 - EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public were excluded from the remainder of the meeting whilst discussion took place on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 1 and 3 of part I of Schedule 12A of the Act.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the Part II minutes of the meeting held on 27 February 2020 were approved.

The meeting, which began at 5.35 pm, finished at 7.40 pm	
	CHAIRMAN
	DATE